Meeting of the Ethnic Minorities Forum
16 June 2011 at 3:00 p.m.
Room 601, 6/F, West Wing, Central Government Offices, 
Present

	Non-governmental Organisations (NGOs) 

	Bangladesh Association of Hong Kong
	Mr Dewan Saiful Alam

	Christian Action
	Ms Sharong Lee

	Equal Opportunities Commission
	Ms Esther Chan

	Hong Kong Christian Service
	Ms Karrie Chan

	Hong Kong Human Rights Monitor
	Mr Kwok Hiu Chung

	Hong Kong Integrated Nepalese Society
	Mr Buddhi Bahadur Thapa, MH

	Hong Kong SKH Lady MacLehose Centre
	Mr Chan Ching Wa

	Hong Kong SKH Lady MacLehose Centre
	Mr Lo Kai Chung

	Hong Kong Unison Ltd.
	Ms Fermi Wong

	Hong Kong Unison Ltd.
	Mr Skhawat Ali

	Indonesian Migrant Workers Union
	Ms Sringatin

	Kirat Yakthung Chumlung, Hong Kong
	Mr Nanda Kumar Limbu

	Magar Association Hong Kong
	Mr M B Thapa

	The Mission for Migrant Workers (Hong Kong) Society
	Mr Aurelio Estrada

	Nigerian Union Hong Kong
	Mr Clement Prince Chukwu

	Society for Cultural Integration
	Mr Madhav Prasad Khanal

	Solid Rock Foursquare Gospel Church Int’l Ltd.
	Mr Ekwegwo Davidson

	The Asian Human Welfare Association of HK
	Mr Khan Muhammad Malik, MH

	The Hong Kong Council of Social Service
	Mr Moses Mui

	Yang Memorial Methodist Social Service
	Ms Mandy Wong


Support Service Centres for Ethnic Minorities

	CHEER Centre
	Ms Katherine Shum

	HOPE Centre
	Mr Deepen Thapa

	SHINE Centre (Jordan)
	Ms Jennifer Kwong

	Yuen Long Town Hall Support Service Centre for Ethnic Minorities
	Mr Johnny Chan

Mr Marshall Leung


Government representatives

	Assistant Secretary, Constitutional and Mainland Affairs Bureau (CMAB)
	Miss Li Wan-in


Home Affairs Department (HAD)

	Deputy Director
	Mr Jack Chan (Chairman)

	Assistant Director
	Miss Dora Fu

	Chief Executive Officer
	Ms Cindy Kong

	Senior Executive Officer
	Mrs Annie Chan

	Senior Programme Officer (Race Relations Unit)
	Ms Shirley Chan (Secretary)


1. Support Service Centre for Ethnic Minorities
1.1
The Chairman briefed members that the four support service centres for ethnic minorities commenced operation in 2009 for a period of two years.  The existing service agreements of the four centres would expire from May to September 2011.  Having regard to their service performance, approval-in-principle was given by the Constitutional and Mainland Affairs Bureau (CMAB), in consultation with the Home Affairs Department (HAD), to extend their operation upon the expiry of the current agreements for another two years.  

1.2
At the invitation of the Chairman, Ms Katherine Shum of the Hong Kong Christian Service (HKCS), Mr Deepen Thapa of the International Social Service Hong Kong Branch, Ms Jennifer Kwong of Christian Action and Mr Johnny Chan of YLTH briefed members on their services.
1.3 Issues raised by members and the discussions were set out below:

1.3.1 Performance evaluation: Some members suggested that since the four support service centres had operated for two years, the Department might consider the need for engaging an independent body to evaluate their service performance.  The Chairman said that the Government had been monitoring closely the operation of these services, and necessary adjustments had been made in the light of the operational experience and the needs of the ethnic minority communities, in order to provide more suitable services for ethnic minorities.  In addition, the operators would continue to implement their own monitoring and review mechanisms in line with the agreements.  HAD would brief members on the performance of the centres from time to time.

1.3.2 Communal harmony: A member said that integration of ethnic minorities into the community involved both the ethnic minorities and the local Chinese population, and therefore the four centres should also devote efforts to engage the local Chinese in appreciation of the cultures of ethnic minorities.  Miss Fu agreed that social integration required two-way communications.  HAD and the centres would continue to make efforts to promote more positive understanding about ethnic minorities and their cultures.  The Chairman further said that following the transfer of provision of support services from the CMAB to the HAD, the Department had made use of its district networks to foster more cross-cultural understanding through the District-based Integration Programmes.
1.3.3 Operational difficulties: Upon a member’s enquiry about the operational difficulties encountered by the centres, Ms Shum said that the staff of the CHEER Centre had made much effort at an early stage to contact the target groups and identify their service needs.  Ms Karrie Chan said that the insufficient number of qualified interpreters who were conversant in English and the relevant ethnic minority languages had resulted in unexpected difficulties in the recruitment of interpreters for the provision of the interpretation and translation services provided by the CHEER Centre.  Another issue, as raised by Ms Kwong of the SHINE Centre, was to ensure the commitment of attendees in attending the language classes.  The situation had improved after the imposition of a non-refundable fee of $100.
1.3.4 Interpretation:

(a) A member expressed that the interpretation services at public hospitals were inadequate for ethnic minorities using public hospital services.  Ms Shum explained that the Hospital Authority had their own interpretation services to meet the specialised needs.  The CHEER Centre focuses on supporting Department of Health and other public clinics in serving ethnic minorities. 
(b) Upon invitation by the Chairman, Mr Chan said that Hong Kong SKH Lady MacLehose Centre was one of the service contractors to provide interpretation service on the site and through telephone in public hospitals under the management of Hospital Authority.  The provision of interpretation service was based on the request referred by the hospital staff instead of patients and therefore would not be available if the hospital staff considered it not necessary to use the interpretation service. 
(c) Some members expressed concerns about the quality control of interpretation service.  Ms Shum reported that the CHEER Centre had set up a selection committee comprising two to three ethnic minority examiners for each language to evaluate and consider the applications for interpreters.  Prior to their appointments, applicants were required to pass a set of language tests in English and their native languages.  Professional support from a consultant of the Hong Kong Polytechnic University was provided to the CHEER Centre.  In addition, each successful applicant was required to complete a pre-job training programme. 

1.3.5 Locations of the centres: A member suggested that an additional centre should be established in Kowloon City which was a district with high concentration of ethnic minorities.  The Chairman explained that the services provided by the centres were open to ethnic minorities on a territory-wide basis.  Having regard to the needs of the ethnic minorities in certain areas, the centres were actively pursuing collaboration with other organisations, such as other NGOs, district and religious organisations etc.  Government had also been keeping an overview on the demand and provision of services across districts.
1.3.6 Language programmes: Some members noted that the Chinese and English language programmes organised by different centres varied in terms of training hours, course design and fee charging.  They asked whether the HAD would standardise the programmes.  The Chairman explained that the language programmes provided by the support service centres might target at ethnic minorities of different cultural and academic backgrounds to foster their integration into the society.  It was important to allow flexibility for the four operators to make appropriate programmes and teaching materials in accordance with the aspirations and abilities of students, rather than imposing standardised programmes.

1.3.7 Recommendations: 
(a) Some members considered that the services provided by the centres might not address to the needs of ethnic minorities of African origins;
(b) A member suggested that the training on cultural sensitivity  should be offerred to staff and tutors of the support service centres;
(c) A member suggested that the HAD should launch centralised publicity efforts to inform the entire target population about the services and programmes of the centres while each centre should implement specific measures in reaching out to and engaging target ethnic minority at district levels; and
(d) A member suggested that the centres should organise alumni programmes so that the past service users could play a major role in encouraging participation of users with similar backgrounds and experiences. 
The Chairman thanked members for their suggestions on the support service centres for ethnic minorities.  HAD would continue to keep under review the support services and allow room for the centres to provide enhanced support services which were conducive to the integration of ethnic minorities into the community.  In view of the interests of the Forum, the Chairman requested the Secretariat to arrange members to visit the four support service centres.
[Post-meeting note: Visits to the SHINE Centre and Yuen Long Town Hall Support Service Centre for Ethnic Minorities were arranged on 18 October 2011.]
2.
Enhancement of Support Services for Ethnic Minorities
2.1 At the invitation of the Chairman, Miss Fu took members through the information paper on enhancement of support services for ethnic minorities.  She added that the HAD had recently worked in partnership with the Commercial Radio under the theme of “Get into Harmony” to enhance public understanding of ethnic minorities. 
2.2 Issues raised by members and the discussions were set out below:

2.2.1 “Get into Harmony” radio programme: A member expressed concern that “Get into Harmony” dominated much of the reporting on success stories of ethnic minorities and failed to underscore the major problems faced by them.  Miss Fu explained that the programme with the Commercial Radio included a series of 13 episodes relating to the programmes for ethnic minorities and new arrivals from the Mainland and the interaction between the hosts and the centres/participants.  The achievements of ethnic minorities presented in some episodes would foster a positive understanding about ethnic minorities and illustrated some of the ways in which ethnic minorities could fulfil their potential and contribute to the society.
2.2.2 District-based Integration Programme: Some members suggested that the objective of the District-based Integration Programme should empower ethnic minorities to recognise their rights and entitlements, in addition to the promotion of integration of ethnic minorities.  Miss Fu explained that the Programme was aimed to help ethnic minorities to better understand Hong Kong and integrate into the local community.  The district-based activities were diversified to cater various needs of the ethnic minorities, comprising adaption courses, mutual help network for families and women, and skill training activities etc.  At the invitation of the Chairman, Ms Mandy Wong said that Yang Memorial Methodist Social Service received grants from Yau Tsim Mong District Office to implement the “Super Nanny Community Support Programme”.  It was aimed to facilitate the formation of a Community Support team from the Nepalese women in the YTM district.  The team had taken through various volunteer and capacity building initiatives with the purpose of leading them to self-reliance and mutual help network.
2.2.3 Torture claimants and asylum seekers: Some members mentioned that the rise of the number of criminal cases and illegal work involving torture claimants and asylum seekers of African descents had created many public safety problems.  They requested the Government to consider offering counselling and moral support programme to torture claimants and asylum seekers while their claims were being processed.  The Chairman explained the issue of torture claimants and asylum seekers was beyond the purview of the HAD and would relay the concern to the relevant bureaux/departments.
2.2.4 Designated schools: A member said that the current policy of allowing designated schools to take up a high number of ethnic minority students had an effect of giving rise to racial segregation.  It was not conducive to integration and learning of Chinese since there was a lack of effective local language environment.  She suggested that the EDB should review the policy of designated schools for ethnic minority students.  Ms Esther Chan said that the Equal Opportunities Commission (EOC) established a Working Group on Education for Ethnic Minorities in July 2010 to explore measures to ensure equal access to quality education for ethnic minority students.  A comprehensive report on the study outcome would be published and submitted to the EDB.  In the report, the EOC suggested, among others, that the EDB should review its current policies and practices, such as that of designated schools.
2.2.5 Sports activities: A member observed that the usage of some football pitches was low and proposed HAD to convert them, in particular in districts with high concentration of ethnic minorities, to cricket grounds taking into account that cricket was the most popular sport activity among South Asian communities.  The Chairman considered to relay the views to the Leisure and Cultural Services Department.  In addition, he mentioned that the Hong Kong Cricket Association would organise the 2011 Hong Kong Cricket Sixes in October.  HAD would encourage the organiser to distribute some free tickets to the ethnic youth in Hong Kong.
[Post-meeting note: Hong Kong Cricket Association provided 100 tickets to the HAD for distribution through its own channel to various ethnic community groups in Hong Kong.]
2.3 The Chairman concluded that various bureaux, departments and public organisations had been providing a range of services to facilitate the early integration of the ethnic minorities into the community.  To maintain dialogue with ethnic minorities, representatives of other bureaux/departments would be invited at future meetings for members to bring to their attention the issues and concerns of the ethnic minorities.
3.

Any other business: Some members said that the Ethnic Minorities Forum provided a useful channel of communication between the community and Government and proposed the District Offices to develop similar fora at district levels.  The Chairman noted the suggestion.
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